HH Sheikh Nasser al-Mohammad al-Sabah Publication Series

China-Saudi Arabia Relations: Economic Partnership or Strategic Alliance?

Naser al-Tamimi

Number 2: June 2012







About the Author

Naser al-Tamimi holds a PhD degree in Government and International Relations from Durham University, UK. He is also a UK-based independent political consultant and journalist. He has written/edited several articles and books (Arabic and English) on the most pertinent political and economical issues affecting the Middle East.

Disclaimer

The views expressed in the HH Sheikh Nasser al-Mohammad al-Sabah Publication Series are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect those of the School or of Durham University. These wide ranging Research Working Papers are products of the scholarship under the auspices of the al-Sabah Programme and are disseminated in this early form to encourage debate on the important academic and policy issues of our time. Copyright belongs to the Author(s). Bibliographical references to the HH Sheikh Nasser al-Mohammad al-Sabah Publication Series should be as follows: Author(s), Paper Title (Durham, UK: al-Sabah Number, date).



China-Saudi Arabia Relations: Economic Partnership or Strategic Alliance?

Naser al-Tamimi

Introduction

Today, China, the country with a population of over 1.3 billion, is the world's second largest economy. China could be the world's largest economy as early as 2017, according to the IMF in 2012. China's booming economy is leading to large increases in the demand for oil and China's need for oil is growing faster than any other country in the world. Clearly, China is drawn to the Middle East because of its thirst for oil. China was self-sufficient in energy until 1993 but, after three decades of rapid growth, it has turned abroad for its growing energy needs. The country now is the second largest oil consumer after the United States. China has been also a net oil importer and is now the second largest, behind the US, and is expected to lead global consumption and imports in the next two decades.

China's growing appetite for oil is the product of the country's 30-year-long economic boom, which has seen expanding external trade, rising incomes, a growing population, and increasing urbanisation. Over the last decade only, China's GDP has almost increased by more than 5.5 times from \$1.32 trillion in 2001 to \$7.29 trillion by the end of 2011¹ and its oil consumption has more than doubled.² It has become the world's largest energy producer³ and the largest energy consumer (21.3 percent of the world's total).⁴ According to the International Energy Agency (IEA), in 2012 the country's oil demand reached about 9.5 million barrels per day⁵ China only produced about 44 percent of the oil consumed.⁶ The rest was imported, and over half of it has come from the Middle East (almost 20 percent from Saudi Arabia's alone). China will overtakes the United States in terms of oil imports shortly after 2020 and becomes the largest oil consumer in the world around 2030, consuming 15 mb/d by 2035, nearly double the level of 2009.⁶ That situation will lead to a high economic interdependence between China and the Middle East in general and Saudi Arabia in particular.

In this context, China views Saudi Arabia with great importance for several reasons: (a) Saudi's history as a reliable partner with all of its customers; (b) the Kingdom is the world's largest petroleum exporter, with current crude oil production capacity to around 12 million barrels per day; (c) the Kingdom has a vast amount of oil which China desires. China realises that nearly 17 percent of the world's proven oil reserves are located in the Saudi Arabia⁸ and nearly 50 percent of the world's proven oil reserves are located in the Middle East:⁹ (d) Saudi Arabia is the largest economy among the Arab countries and the Kingdom is also a member of the Group of Twenty Finance Ministers and Central Bank Governors, (G20); and (e) China recognises that Saudi Arabia, the leading member of the Organisation of Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC), will play an increasingly vital role in supplying global energy in the future.

On the other hand, Saudi Arabia is adopting a "Look East" policy and sees China as one of the most important strategic markets for its oil exports. Since 9/11 terrorist attacks Saudi Arabia has been seeking to rebalance its relations with the world major powers. As a result, the Saudis have been pursuing a "hedging strategy" towards the United States, by developing a more



robust relationship with Asian powers, China in particular. Furthermore, the overwhelming uprisings that swept the Arab countries in 2011 and resulted in overthrowing some Arab leaders could have very serious implications for Saudi foreign affairs in the long term. These political developments were coupled with change in the geopolitical landscape of the world's energy demand/supply which is shifting Saudi Arabia's focus towards Asia.

From Enemies to Friends: Growing Political Trust

In recent history Saudi Arabia's diplomatic relations with China span back to 1939, when the Kingdom was the first Arab country to normalise its political ties with China. The relationship came even closer, when the two countries signed the treaty of amity in Jeddah, on November 15, 1946. The relations continued until the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) seized power in China in 1949, and the diplomatic relations between the two countries was broken off. However, after China's opening up to the outside world in 1979, despite the absence of diplomatic relations, unofficial ties between the two countries have been developed in three directions. At the beginning came resuming the Chinese Muslims *Hajj* (pilgrims) to Makkah at the end of the seventies, then economically through the entry of Chinese goods to the Saudi market at the beginning of the eighties, and finally militarily by providing Saudi Arabia with long-term missiles in the second half of the eighties. Relations later developed further to peak in 1990 after the resumption of formal diplomatic relations. Analysis of the wording of Communiqué Concerning the Establishment of Diplomatic Relations between the People's Republic of China and the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia on July 21, 1990, summaries the political dynamics of the new Sino-Saudi relationship:

The Government of the People's Republic of China supports the policy of the Government of the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia in pursuit of achieving its security, stability and national interests. The Government of the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia recognises that the Government of the People's Republic of China is the sole legitimate government that represents the entire Chinese people. The two Governments have agreed to develop cooperation and friendly relations between the two countries on the basis of the principles of mutual respect for sovereignty and territorial integrity, mutual non-aggression, non-interference in each other's internal affairs, equality and mutual benefit, and peaceful coexistence.¹²

Ever since relations were established, the two countries have witnessed rapid development in exchanges and cooperation in political, economic, cultural, educational, religious and other aspects. Indeed, in recent years, their political mutual trust and exchanges of high-level visits have also been on the rise. Between 1991 and 1998, over sixteen high-level exchanges occurred, only occasionally resulting in a solid agreement; instead, they served to reinforce the relationship between the two parties. The relationship moved to higher level, as King Abdullah, then crown prince, visited China for the first time in 1998, becoming the highest-level Saudi official ever to visit China. In that visit then-Crown Prince Abdullah called China "the best friend of Saudi Arabia". There is no doubt that the great Chinese people and their history have a place in the hearts of the people of Saudi Arabia. Referring to the long discussion he had with the Chinese Premier Zhu Rongji on political and economic affairs, the crown prince said: "There have never been differences between the two sides on political issues". Concerning economic cooperation, he said: "I had an impression of truth and openness during my talks with the Chinese Premier".

The Sino-Saudi relationship further expanded, with even higher level visits. Among all these visits, two were particularly significant. The first was President Jiang Zemin's visit in 1999 and the second was King Abdullah's trip in 2006. Jiang's one was the first time a Chinese President



had visited Saudi Arabia. During his visit, the Chinese President pronounced a "strategic oil partnership" between China and Saudi Arabia. This trip is regarded as having cemented bilateral relations since the establishment of diplomatic relations between the two countries. The year of 2006 was a turning point. Tang Zhichao, director of Middle East Studies in the China Institute of Contemporary International Relations, argues that: "Since then, Saudi Arabia has valued its relations with China much more highly". Indeed, Saudi-China relations reached their zenith in January 2006 when King Abdullah bin Abdulaziz al-Saud visited China in what was the first visit by a Saudi monarch to the People's Republic since diplomatic relations were established in 1990.

A short three months later, President Jintao Hu made a diplomatic visit to Saudi Arabia further highlighting the seriousness of Sino-Saudi relations. That visit was also important for several reasons: (a) Hu's trip to Saudi Arabia occurred only three months after Abdullah's trip to China. Indeed, during his trip to Saudi Arabia, President Hu himself pointed out that head-of-state exchanges in such a short period of time are extremely rare; (b) Hu was only the second visiting head of state to address the Saudi Consultative Council, after former French President Jacques Chirac; and (c) Hu's visit ended with tangible results, not only in regards to energy, but also other fields, such as health and trade.²¹ Accordingly, Chinese Middle East envoy Sun Bigan pointed out, the visits "laid a solid foundation for the growth of bilateral ties in the years ahead".²²

The mutual trust continues between the two countries through many channels. When China was struck by a severe earthquake in May 2008, Saudi Arabia donated \$60 million to the stricken areas, becoming the largest donor to the Chinese government. This certainly played a positive role in bilateral relations. For example, on the evening of June 6, 2008, Chinese President Jintao Hu held a telephone conversation with Saudi Arabian King Abdullah bin Abdul-Aziz. Hu said that King Abdullah offered sympathy and condolences to the Chinese government and people and swiftly provided aid to the quake-stricken area at this crucial moment when a strong earthquake shocked China's southwestern province of Sichuan. The move embodied the profound friendship of the king, the Saudi Arabian government and its people towards the Chinese people.²³

One month after the earthquake, Xi Jinping, the Vice President of the PRC, visited Saudi Arabia and signed the Joint Statement of the PRC along with Saudi Arabia on Strengthening Cooperation and Strategic Friendly Relations. Six months after the Jinping visit, President Jintao Hu made another trip to Riyadh, his second in three years. Hu met with Saudi Arabian King Abdullah bin Abdul-Aziz in February 2009 and the two leaders vowed to deepen their strategic friendly ties, work together to tackle the global financial crisis and strengthen coordination in international and regional affairs. Following the talks, the two leaders witnessed signing ceremonies for five cooperation deals in energy, health, quarantine, transportation and culture. The agreements included one for the ambitious Makkah mono-rail project; cooperation in oil, gas and mining; in the field of health; on quality inspection and standards of goods and services; and a Memorandum of Understanding to set up King's Abdul Aziz Public Library in Beijing.

Having consecutive head-of-state exchanges in such a short time is considered unusual. In its daily opinion column, the Saudi daily paper *Al Jazirah* described the relations between the countries thus: "Three visits between the leadership in Saudi Arabia and China in just three years. This fully demonstrates the qualitative development and big step forward in their relations".²⁸ These top-level visits strengthened in January 2012 with Chinese Prime Minister



Wen Jiabao trip to Saudi Arabia.²⁹ Wen became the most senior Chinese leader to travel to Saudi Arabia since President Hu Jintao's trip in 2009³⁰ and the first by a Chinese premier in two decades (though President Hu Jintao did visit in 2006 and 2009).³¹ During that trip, Saudi Arabia's state-run oil company Aramco signed an agreement with China's Sinopec to build an oil refinery in Yanbu, Saudi Arabia. It became the first major Chinese investment in Saudi oil industry and was intended to be operational in 2014; the plant will process 400,000 barrels per day on completion.³² Tellingly, the Saudi cabinet has mandated Oil Minister Ali Naimi to enter into negotiations with China in line with a protocol signed between the two sides to expand cooperation in the oil, gas and minerals sectors. The announcement came following the weekly cabinet meeting chaired by King Abdullah and refers to a wide-ranging energy cooperation protocol agreed during Chinese Premier Wen Jiaboa's visit to the Kingdom on January 15, 2012.

In sum, both Beijing and Riyadh feel that closer Sino-Saudi political relations will lead to great economic benefits. China hopes that closer political relations will lead to greater energy access and larger trade markets. Saudi Arabia is hoping that closer political relations will lead to a stable market for its oil exports and greater Chinese investments and assistance in economic development.

China's Perspective: Search for a Reliable Partner

From the Chinese perspective, energy security lies at the heart of the bilateral relationship with Saudi Arabia, as has been the case with many of China's most important strategic relationships over the past decade. According to the Chinese ex-ambassador to Saudi Arabia, Song Wei, there are two key words as far as ties between China and Saudi Arabia is concerned, they are "energy cooperation". He added, "Energy cooperation has gone far beyond a buy-and-sell relation...when I was an ambassador to Saudi Arabia, Saudi Arabia suggested that we build a strategic cooperation, which means Saudi Arabia needs a stable market, and China needs a stable supply". Indeed, Saudi Arabia has been the top supplier of crude oil to China since 2002, and it is unlikely to give up this leading position in near future.

China recognises Saudi Arabia's uniquely dominant role among the world's oil producers and continues to work hard at building closer ties to the Kingdom. The Chinese investment in Saudi Arabia has, thus, also expanded significantly. Strategically, these trade and investment ties are meant to reinforce Beijing's efforts to establish itself in Saudi calculations as a desirable long-term customer for the Kingdom's oil exports. John Sfakianakis, the Chief Economist of Banque Saudi Fransi, argues along similar lines: "For China Saudi Arabia is a voice of moderation and stability – and undoubtedly the single most important country in the world of energy. It is the driving force that tries to bring moderation in prices and to supply global markets with sufficient oil". Saudi Arabia's ability to calm global markets in periods of high stress gives the Kingdom an important political influence. If Saudi ARAMCO's spare capacity shrinks, oil prices will become even more volatile. Saudi ARAMCO's spare capacity

For China, with its sensitivity to volatility in oil price and supply, the stability of Saudi oil supply is enticing, as is the level of influence the Saudis are seen as having over both "OPEC" and "non-OPEC" oil producers. Additionally, a closer economic relationship with Saudi Arabia should be absent of the possible political consequences and image concerns that occur in Sino-Iranian relations.³⁰ In China's eyes, stable relations with Saudi Arabia is the best possible approach to avoid being shut-off from vital oil resources in the case that the Sino-American



relationship should take a turn for the worse, or/and in the event of political turmoil in the region – as it has been demonstrated in Libya in 2011 and the sanctions on Iran oil in 2012. Indeed, Saudi Arabia has boosted its crude oil production, reaching a 30-year high of almost 10 (mb/d) in July 2011. Tellingly, the last time that Saudi Arabia was pumping as much crude oil as it did in July 2011 was in early 1981, when the Kingdom was replacing the production lost after the Iranian revolution and the start of the Iran-Iraq war.

While gaining access to the region's vast energy resources is China's primary motivation for deepening relations with Saudi Arabia, there are also a number of other factors driving China's Middle East policy. First, Saudi Arabia is the largest economy in the Arab world, the country represents over 40 percent of the combined GDP of the GCC countries, 20 percent of Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region and an estimated quarter of the Arab world's GDP according to the latest IMF figures. 43 The Kingdom is the economic engine of the region and the logical choice to be a permanent influential member of the G20. Within this context, China is seeking to not only improve its energy security but also to expand its trade. Saudi Arabia has emerged as a major Middle Eastern trading partner for China and it is looking to further expand this relationship. Currently, the Middle East is also one of the most important destinations for China's labour-intensive products. And the GCC countries, rich in capital but short of labour, are a particularly important market for China's contract labour exports. "An analysis by the International Energy Agency found that China, however, is less exposed to rising oil prices than in the past as it has become the primary beneficiary of OPEC's rising trade expenditure. 45 The latest IEA research shows that for each dollar that the US spent on oil imports from OPEC countries in 2011, only 34 cents came back by way of exported goods. The drop in US' share has benefited Beijing, as for each dollar that China spent in 2011 on oil imports from OPEC countries, about two-thirds, or 64 cents, returned to Beijing thanks to rising exports of its goods. 46 In short, China cannot ignore its economic interests in the Kingdom's growing economy.

The other issue for China is the situation of its Muslim population. China's relationship with its Muslim population and fear of Islamic extremism is a major factor that impacts on Chinese policy in the Middle East. China cannot ignore the existence and influence of the Muslim states, and cannot ignore their sympathy and support in international affairs. China is home to a large population of adherents of Islam. Chinese official figures indicate there are more than 20 million Muslims from 10 ethnic groups in China. The Central Intelligence Agency *CIA World Factbook* states that about 1-2 percent of the total population of China is Muslim. States such as Saudi Arabia and Iran have been most active in propagating their version of Islam across the globe by providing resources and training to various organisations, and China feels that it is necessary to have their support if it wants to successfully tackle Uyghur insurgency even though it is primarily the Central and Southern Asian states from where Uyghur militants have found support.

China also considers Taiwan as one of its core interests. The *New York Times* columnist Thomas Friedman once summarised the two major objectives of Chinese foreign policy in the 21st century: unification with Taiwan and search for oil. Therefore, China needs the support of Arab countries in the international arena on issues like the "One China policy" and human rights. Analysis of the wording of Communiqué Concerning the Establishment of Diplomatic Relations between the People's Republic of China and the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia on July 21, 1990, summaries the Saudi position in Taiwan issue:



"...The Government of the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia recognises that the Government of the People's Republic of China is the sole legitimate government that represents the entire Chinese people." ⁵⁵

Additionally, the bulk of China's oil imports come from the Middle East; with China importing over 50 percent of its oil needs from the region. Accordingly, the peace and stability of the Middle East is of strategic importance to Chinese political calculations. In recent years, Beijing has increased its political activities across several hot spots in the region. China is now the largest of Saudi Arabia's trade partners, the largest exporter to the Middle East, the biggest importer of Middle East, the second-biggest importer of Iranian oil, and the largest player in the Iraqi oil game. Thus, the Chinese are making a move on the region, but they have to act carefully and delicately particularly in terms of their relations between Saudi Arabia and Iran. China has contradictory interests in the Middle East, specifically regarding the Iranian nuclear issue, and balances those contradictory interests in an effort to protect both. Although it is a hard political game, China will do its utmost to find a balance between Iran, the United States and the Gulf Arab states to protect China's interests in the region. The middle East is the region.

Finally, the "Arab Spring" turbulence (especially in Libya and Syria) in the Middle East has made China more cautious towards the region, but up until now Chinese diplomacy is also proving to be proficient in creating a balance between contending interests in the region, and striking a balance between adversaries in the turbulent Middle East. China's economic growth is also one of the main factors leading to the Sino-Middle Eastern strategic partnership, and provides an inspiring model of development. Wen's visit to the region in January 2012 highlighted the main principles of Beijing's foreign policy: non-interference in other countries' internal affairs; prioritising energy security by ensuring steadily increasing supplies of oil and gas; and, expanding trade relationships. This set of guidelines has proved adequate, so far, to enable China to navigate the turbulent Middle East. The state of the provided relationships in the provided relationships and provided relationships.

Saudi Strategy: Pivot but Hedge

During the Cold War and Iraq's challenge in the 1990s, the US-Saudi relationship was characterised as "oil for security", and the Saudis managed to balance foreign policy strategic objectives to protect the Kingdom's national security. However, the terrorist attacks of 9/11 put a real strain on this relationship and complicated the Saudi calculations. 9/11 caused both Riyadh and Washington to re-evaluate their "special relationship". It was no longer realistic to imagine that Saudi religious influence could be used to promote US security and political interests within the region. 60

It is in this context that Riyadh has begun courting an Asian alternative. As a result, the Saudis have been pursuing a "hedging strategy" towards the United States, by developing a more robust relationship with China. As Saudi analyst summarised the Kingdom's position when he told the *Financial Times* that political relationships was now a factor in the Kingdom's calculations after the 9/11 attacks as these acts of terror had strained relations with traditional allies in the West. He added: "The relationship with the US will always be strong...It's a long relationship and we cannot ignore it whatever happens. But after the September 11 attacks, when we started looking around, nobody was there because we had never built relationships with Russia or China [and India later on]. And we thought: Let's build bridges with other countries". But after the September 11 attacks, when we started looking around, nobody was there because we had never built relationships with Russia or China [and India later on]. And we thought: Let's build bridges with other countries".



Saudi Arabia has recognised that increased diversity of its oil exports and movement away from its heavy reliance on the American market has both economic and political benefits. Saudi Arabia cannot ignore the increased energy needs among Asian countries, notably China and India. Furthermore, by distancing itself from a disproportionate reliance on the US energy market, Saudi Arabia will be in a better position to extricate itself from the political costs of a close relationship with the United States. Indeed, over the last decade, Saudi Arabia has diversified its foreign policies by shifting their focus from the West to the East as a response to changing international and regional situations. This is partly a means to neutralise American pressure, and partly because Asian economies, particularly China and India, have developed rapidly. Asian economies, particularly China and India, have developed rapidly.

Adding to the complications, the strain on the relationship with the US was further exacerbated during the protests across the Arab world in the spring of 2011. These differences surfaced strongly in 2011 due to the Saudi king's anger at Washington's response to Arab uprisings, especially its abandonment of Hosni Mubarak, the deposed Egyptian president, who was a long-time Saudi and US ally, and the American call for political reforms in Bahrain. The current Saudi calculations are driven by a deep fear and suspicion of expanding Iranian influence. Saudi leadership has begun to look at all regional security issues through the prism of their fears about growing Iranian influence. Thus, they see Iran's activities as dangerously provocative, not only in Iraq, but also in Syria, Lebanon, Palestine, Bahrain, Yemen, parts of Africa, and Southeast Asia. Indeed, the Iranian "threat" has reached the top of Riyadh's priorities. Concerned about a possible rise in Iran's regional influence and a decline in the status of the moderate Arab camp, the Saudis are pursuing an active diplomacy aimed at leveraging the changes in the Arab world in their favour⁶⁶ and Saudi's policy towards Syria provides a clear example of this trend. From the Saudi point of view, the inability to coerce Iran looks like American weakness. Add to this the withdrawal of US forces from Iraq, which is seen in Riyadh as a terrible error, and the result is that the United States appears in fact to be abandoning the arena to Iran.⁶⁷

Within the backdrop of these strategic dynamics; do the Saudis have a viable alternative to relying exclusively on an American defence umbrella?

Currently, there is no substitute for the American defensive umbrella and there is no evidence to suggest that the US-Saudi relationship will sour in the near future. The United States and Saudi Arabia are likely to share common interests for many years. Despite tensions, there is no crisis in the relationship. Plans are proceeding for the United States to sell Saudi Arabia \$60 billion in arms over the coming years. US advisers are helping the Saudi Interior Ministry build a 35,000-man "special facilities security forces", and Washington and Riyadh have coordinated the efforts to manage a transition of power in Yemen. The Obama Administration embraced the "Arab Spring", a policy that strained relations with Riyadh, but the strategic US-Saudi partnership, as both sides like to call it, has improved somewhat since. Both countries share similar concerns about Iran and Syria, and seek to calm oil markets to prevent further pressure on the global economy.

Yet, Riyadh's concerns about the Arab Spring are similar to its concerns after the 9/11 terror attacks: that the events would have a negative impact on the Kingdom's image in the United States, and that in the long run, the willingness of the United States to defend Saudi Arabia would be damaged. Consequently, how does the "Chinese alternative" fit in the context of Saudi calculation?



- 1. **Iran's "Threat":** with recent developments in the Arab world, Saudi Arabia remains fearful of the ability of Iran to destabilise the Saudi regime. Security and stability of the Saudi regime remains of the utmost importance and, in that regard, US military might in the Gulf is Saudi Arabia's final guarantor. Given Iran's constraints and limited options, Saudi Arabia is more likely to stay committed to the US security framework in the region for lack of better options. ⁷³ Here China (and the other Asian powers) still lags far behind America, which remains the Saudis' military mainstay.
- 2. **Military Power:** Due to Saudi Arabia's relations with the United States, China-Saudi military relations have been very limited. From Riyadh's perspective, China does not have the same capability to project power globally, as the United States does, and therefore cannot provide the same security assurances against the international threats Saudi Arabia faces, particularly against Iran or/and the internal dangers of terrorism. Even if the Chinese had the capability to project power globally, the Saudis may question the reliability of the country's security assurances due to the long relations it has with Iran.
- 3. **Terrorism:** Al-Qaeda remains a major Saudi security concern. The authorities crushed a violent militant campaign in 2003-06, but many al-Qaeda operatives then joined their counterparts in Yemen. Riyadh fears the turbulence in Yemen may allow al-Qaeda to entrench itself in territory now beyond government control. In this regard, the Saudis view China in particular as a weak alternative for U.S. support against the threats the Saudi Kingdom faces on the domestic front from terrorism, or from instability in Yemen.
- 4. Political factors: Although Saudi Arabia believes that China is not an alternative to the United States militarily in the short and medium terms, however, the Saudis are seeking to leave most of their options open. There are several other political factors that are pushing Saudi Arabia to develop closer relations with China. Firstly, the Kingdom, already the largest supplier of oil to China, is building new refineries and increasing exports with the aim of strengthening political and economic ties with Asia's growing economic giant. These petro-political partnerships are a key to Saudi Arabia's efforts to contain Iran's political influence and military growth, especially its nuclear program.⁷⁵ Secondly, the so-called "China model" has captivated Saudi leaders in two ways. It promises rapid growth without regime change. From a Saudi perspective, on one hand the Saudi public sees Asian powers as a counter balance to the United States; on the other hand China's conservative approach to political and economic development and modernisation appears to be a model worth adopting and a viable alternative Westerninspired reform models.⁷⁶ Additionally, King Abdullah is basing his effort on two pillars: education and economic diversification." Thus, political reform will not figure high on the Saudi Arabia's list of priorities in coming years. The Saudi elite's reaction to the Arab uprisings has largely been to move in the other direction, with increased spending on security rather than promoting greater democratic participation.⁷⁸ Within this context, through Saudi Arabia's lens, China could be a valuable source of support as Riyadh continues on a path of cautious and selective economic liberalisation while seeking to deflect US pressure in the area of political reform.⁷⁹
- 5. **Nuclear Option:** The main catalyst for any Saudi decision to proliferate nuclear weapons is likely to be the concern raised over Iran's nuclear ambitions. Former senior US diplomat Dennis Ross confirmed for the first time on May 30, 2012 that Saudi



Arabia's King Abdullah has explicitly warned the US that if Iran obtains nuclear weapons, Saudi Arabia will seek to do so as well. King Abdullah told Ross during a meeting between the two in April 2009 that: "If they get nuclear weapons, we will get nuclear weapons". Ross' direct quote of the Saudi king appears to be the first public confirmation of the Saudi position and the threat of a Middle East nuclear arms race if Tehran acquires a nuclear bomb. Whether Saudi Arabia relied on its emerging nuclear power programme to manufacture nuclear weapons (which would take approximately a decade), or simply bought ready-made atomic weapons from Pakistan, in both cases China could play a vital role.

These political developments were coupled with change in the geopolitical landscape of the world's energy demand/supply relationship. Oil demand is shifting from the developed world to the developing world, and Asia is expected to account for much of the growing demand during the next two decades. By 2030 China and India will be the world's largest and third largest economies and energy consumers respectively, jointly accounting for about 35 percent of global population, GDP and energy demand.⁸²

China will overtake the United States in terms of oil imports shortly after 2020 and will become the largest oil consumer in the world around 2030, consuming 15 mb/d by 2035, nearly double the level of 2009. According to *BP*'s 2012 forecast, global liquids demand (oil, bio-fuels, and other liquids) is likely to rise by 16 mb/d, exceeding 103 mb/d by 2030. Growth in demand comes exclusively from rapidly-growing non-OECD economies. China (+8 mb/d), India (+3.5 mb/d) and the Middle East (+4 mb/d) all together account for nearly all of the net global increase. OECD demand has likely peaked (probably reaching its plateau in 2005), and consumption is expected to decline by 6 mb/d. In this regard, the International Energy Agency predicts China's oil imports will increase by more than two-and-a-half times over the period 2010-2035 to reach 12.6 mb/d in 2035, nearly twice the level of Russia's oil exports, or around one-third of OPEC exports, in the same year. Its import dependence increases from 54 percent in 2010 to 84 percent in 2035.

Not surprising then that Saudi Arabia soon recognised that Asia will provide the region's largest and fastest-growing oil export markets in the future. Already, two-thirds of the Saudi Arabia's oil exports go east to Asia, reflecting this profound shift in the balance of global oil. The growing importance of Asia represents a fundamental shift in the geopolitics of oil. Saudi officials increasingly see the writing on the Great Wall: China will soon become the biggest purchaser of Saudi oil. ARAMCO's President, Khalid al-Falih agrees with that assessment: "We believe this is a long-term transition...Demographic and economic trends are making it clear — the writing is on the wall. China is the growth market for petroleum". Between the same of the same of

With one of the world's most developed energy sectors in terms of infrastructure and operating efficiency, Saudi Arabia is not desperate to attract foreign investment to help expand its capacity to produce and export oil. Instead, Saudi Arabia is keen on identifying a stream of steady, long-term demand, an urgent priority as the United States and other Western countries look to decrease their consumption of oil and incrementally adopt conservation methods and alternative fuels. From the Saudi perspective the argument is very simple: just as Asia wants to secure energy supplies, Saudi Arabia wants to guarantee buyers and is eager to build its relationship with the fast-growing customers of China and India in particular.

Last but least, Saudi Arabia also needs to diversify its economy. Riyadh sees the country's strategic and energy future as revolving around becoming a global economic and energy power,



an indispensable economic power, based on being a dominant global supplier not only of oil but also of other energy-based commodities, at least in chemicals and fertilisers. Saudi Arabia currently accounts for 7 percent of global supply of basic and intermediary products and is committed to producing 10 percent of the world's petrochemicals output by 2015. Another goal is to increase Saudi Arabia's share of the global plastics petrochemical industry from 1-2 percent in 2012 to 15 percent in 2020. Saudi Arabia would like to become the newest plastics hub.

There are currently 62 projects ongoing in the Saudi petrochemical sector valued at roughly \$63 billion. Saudi Arabia needs to find expanding markets for petrochemicals over the next decades. The Kingdom also needs to build its market knowledge in Asia. Currently, over 50 percent of the country's petrochemical production is exported to Asian economies with China being the largest destination. According to data from the Saudi Arabia's Statistics Department non-oil exports (mostly petrochemicals and plastics) increased 31 percent to \$47.07 billion in 2011 compared to \$35.88 billion achieved in 2010. China was on the top of the Kingdom's importers list with \$5.97 billion worth of imported products. Thina offers important economic advantages to Saudi Arabia's downstream expansion into the wider region. China benefits Saudi Arabia with its domestic market being open for export and outward investment opportunities, but its inward investments to Saudi Arabia are limited and also competition is emerging over the Chinese market.

In sum the economic interests still largely define the China-Saudi relations but they have developed rapidly, coupled with frequent high-level exchanges with growing mutual political trust. There is potential for the China-Saudi military relationship to expand. However, Saudi relations with China are still in their infancy and it is still uncertain which precise direction they will take. It is unlikely, for example, that now or in the immediate future Saudi Arabia would seek to use China as a military alternative to the United States. But should the United States put some distance between itself and the region, new players will enter the arena, to exploit any rift developing between the two nations. Riyadh is likely in longer term to seriously consider parallel security arrangements. Given its enormous wealth but military weakness, it is a safe bet that Saudi Arabia will invest in multiple security arrangements that help guarantee the continuity of the al-Saud rule. 1013

The Scope of China-Saudi Economic Relations

Since the establishment of diplomatic relations in 1990, the trade between the two countries flourished largely based mainly in Saudi oil exports. But we have noted that the Kingdom also provided the Chinese with new markets. The two-way trade between Saudi Arabia and China in the last two decades increased almost 50 times from \$1.28 billion in 1990 to about \$64.39 billion in 2011. Saudi Arabia is now China's largest trading partner in the Middle East and North Africa. Saudi Arabia has been China's biggest trade partner in West Asia (including the Middle East and the League of Arab States) for the last ten consecutive years. More important of all, China overtook the US in 2011 to become Saudi Arabia's top trade partner.¹⁰⁴

Despite this rapid growing trade between the two countries, if we exclude the importance of Saudi oil exports, the total volume of trade between Saudi Arabia and China constitute less than 1.5 percent of China's total foreign trade. On the other hand, we find that the Saudi trade with China accounted for around 14 percent of Saudi Arabia's total foreign trade. This trend indicates that Saudi Arabia could be the one who is courting the Chinese market, not the other way round. It is also important to point out that when analysing the composition of trade



between China and Saudi Arabia, the large share of its trade is in small consumer goods. The Chinese exports do not contain sophisticated technology; their composition is similar to China's exports to most countries in the region. Its largely low-price products, including textiles, garments and toys, which have a ready market among migrant workers and the low and middle income workers in Saudi Arabia, where they do not compete with local products as they do in Africa and some other Arab countries. On the other hand, when analysing the composition of China's imports from Saudi Arabia, we will find that exports of oil, chemicals, and plastics account for almost 100 percent of the total Saudi exports to China. They represent about three-quarters of the total trade volume between China and Saudi Arabia, evidence that the trade is based on oil. Of

Indeed, China-Saudi relations have been restricted to oil exports to China and limited crossinvestment. Chinese NOCs' activities in Saudi Arabia are very much limited to engineering services, such as pipeline and well repair, seismic data collection, and natural gas projects, which involve higher risks and capital input. Saudi Arabia does not allow Chinese companies (or any foreign companies) to invest in its upstream (exploration and production) oil sector, but it has allowed them to invest in the upstream gas sector and refinery. While there is no denying that China and Saudi Arabia have extensive energy ties, it is clear that China has shown a desire to keep its oil sources diversified. China has made significant efforts to diversify its sources of oil, developing resources in Russia, Central Asia, Africa, Latin America and other parts of the Middle East. As for Saudi Arabia, despite its aggressive policy towards China, it has also shown a desire to keep its energy sources diversified. In this regard, Saudi ARAMCO is the single largest supplier of oil to China, India, Japan, the Republic of Korea, Taiwan, Singapore and Philippine. 108 Saudi Arabia's tight restrictions on inward investment in the oil sector and the high degree of competence for Saudi ARAMCO are likely to limit the engagement of China's NOCs in the Kingdom, except in the gas sector, which to date has proved to be of little interest.¹⁰⁹ Likewise, the growth of Saudi ARAMCO's investments in China's refining industry will be constrained as long as China's domestic pricing policy for oil products is unfavourable to refiners. 110

Conclusion

The relationship between China and Saudi Arabia suggests (at least for now) that this is an energy-economic partnership and not a strategic-political alliance. China's economic interests are the driving force behind the expansion of the Sino-Saudi relationship – and not China's desire to expand its power and influence in the Middle East at the cost of the United States. The Saudis and the Chinese recognise that, for at least the next decade, the United States will remain the only country in the world capable of projecting substantial amounts of conventional military power into the Middle East. That makes the United States a strategically indispensable partner to Saudi Arabia for years to come. In sum, the economic interests still largely define the China-Saudi relations but they have developed rapidly, coupled with frequent high-level exchanges with growing mutual political trust. But should the United States put some distance between itself and the region, Riyadh is likely, in the longer term to seriously consider parallel political and security arrangements which would inevitably include China.



Notes

.

"Treaty of Amity between the Republic of China and the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia," <u>United Nations Treaty Series Online Collection</u>, 15 November 1946, http://treaties.un.org/doc/Publication/UNTS/Volume%2018/v18.pdf (accessed 19 February 2012).

"Karrar Ahmed Jafar, "The historical relations between the Arabian Peninsula and China since the advent of Islam until the early twentieth century," <u>Journal of the Gulf and the Arabian Peninsula Studies</u>, 92, 145-170, 1999 (in Arabic).

¹² Communiqué Concerning the Establishment of Diplomatic Relations between the People's Republic of China and the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia, (July 21, 1990), available on: [http://www.mfa.gov.cn/eng/wjb/zzjg/tyfls/tyfl/2631/t15494.htm].

¹⁸ Scott Anderson, "A potential Partnership: Sino-Saudi Relations," <u>Wilson Journal of International Affairs</u>, 2004 http://www.student.virginia.edu/~irouva/journal/ContentsS2004.pdf (accessed 12 April 2012).

¹⁵ Mei Zhang, "China's Interests in the Gulf - Beyond Economic Relations?" <u>Middle East Institute</u>, November 2009, http://www.mei.nus.edu.sg/publications.html (accessed 19 January 2012).

¹⁶ "Crown Prince meets with Saudi-Chinese Friendship Society," <u>Royal Embassy of Saudi Arabia in Washington DC</u>, 1998, http://www.saudiembassy.net/archive/1998/news/page113.aspx, (accessed 22 March 2012).

¹⁷ Ibid.

¹⁸ Mei Zhang, "China's Interests in the Gulf - Beyond Economic Relations?"

- Qingfen Ding, "Economic crisis 'will not affect' relations," <u>China Daily</u>, 12 February 2009, http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/bizchina/2009-02/12/content 7469424.htm (accessed 14 February 2012).
- ²¹ John K. Douglas et al, "Rising in the Gulf: How China's Energy Demands Are Transforming the Middle East," The Fletcher School Journal, 2007, http://fletcher.tufts.edu/Al-Nakhlah/Archives/spring2007 (accessed 25 January 2012).
- ²² Ibid.
- "Chinese President Jintao Hu Holds Telephone Conversation with Saudi Arabian King Abdullah Bin Abdul-Aziz," China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 6 June 2008, http://www.mfa.gov.cn/eng/wjb/zzjg/xybfs/gjlb/2878/2880/t464013.htm (accessed 7 April, 2012).
- "Chinese vice president meets Saudi king, crown prince," <u>People's Daily</u>, 22 June 2008, http://english.peopledaily.com.cn/90001/90776/90883/6434542.html (accessed 23 January 2008).
- ²⁵ Mei Zhang, "China's Interests in the Gulf Beyond Economic Relations?"
- "Chinese president in Saudi Arabia to boost bilateral ties," <u>People's Daily</u>, 11 February 2009, http://english.people.com.cn/90002/96397/96399/6590313.html (accessed 12 February 2012).
- ²⁷ Abdul Rahman Shaheen, "Saudi Arabia and China sign landmark agreements," <u>Gulf News</u>, 11 February 2009, http://gulfnews.com/business/general/saudi-arabia-and-china-sign-landmark-agreements-1.51153 (accessed 8 May 8 2012).
- "Strategic relations with China," <u>Al Jazirah</u>, issue 13284, 10 February 2009, http://search.al-jazirah.com.sa/2009/20090210/ria1.htm (accessed 28 March 2012).
- ²⁹ David D. Kirkpatrick, "Chinese Visit to Saudi Arabia Touches on Oil and Politics," <u>New York Times</u>, 15 January 2012, http://www.nytimes.com/2012/01/16/world/middleeast/chinas-wen-jiabao-mixes-oil-and-politics-in-saudi-visit.html, (accessed 3 June 2012).
- Glen Carey and Anthony DiPaola, "China's Wen to Juggle Iran Oil Need with Saudi Ties on Persian Gulf Trip," <u>Bloomberg</u>, 13 January 2012, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2012-01-12/china-s-wen-to-juggle-iran-oil-need-with-saudi-ties-on-gulf-trip.html (accessed 14 March 2012).
- ³¹ "China's Energy Strategy in the Persian Gulf," Stratfor, 18 January 2012,



¹ International Monetary Fund, World Economic Outlook 2011. Washington DC: IMF, April 2012.

² "Oil Market Report," <u>International Energy Agency</u>, 12 May 2012, http://omrpublic.iea.org/currentissues/full.pdf (accessed on 17 May 2012).

³ Ibid

⁴ British Petroleum. Statistical Review of World Energy 2012. London: BP, June 2012, p. 40.

⁵ "Oil Market Report," <u>International Energy Agency</u>, 12 May 2012, http://omrpublic.iea.org/currentissues/full.pdf (accessed on 17 May 2012).

⁶ Ibid.

⁷ International Energy Agency, World Energy Outlook 2011. Paris: IEA, November 2011, p. 80.

⁸ British Petroleum. Statistical Review of World Energy 2012. London: BP, June 2012, p. 6.

⁹ Ibid

¹⁹ **I**bid.

http://www.stratfor.com/analysis/chinas-energy-strategy-persian-gulf (accessed 22 February 2012).

- ³² David D. Kirkpatrick, "Chinese Visit to Saudi Arabia Touches on Oil and Politics."
- ³³ Daniel Wagner and Theodore Karasik, "The Maturing Saudi-Chinese Alliance," <u>INEGMA</u>, 6 April 2010, http://www.inegma.com/?navigation=reports# (accessed 8 May 2012).
- Song Wei, "Ex-ambassadors talk about China-Saudi ties," <u>China daily</u>, (12 February 2009). http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/200902/12/content_7471742_2.htm], (accessed on 13 June 2012).

 Song Wei, "Ex-ambassadors talk about China-Saudi ties," <u>China daily</u>, (12 February 2009). http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/200902/12/content_7471742_2.htm], (accessed on 13 June 2012).
- ³⁶ Robert E. Ebel, <u>Energy and Geopolitics in China</u>; <u>Mixing Oil and Politics</u>. Washington DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2009.
- ³⁷ John Sfakianakis, Saudi-China Trade Relations. Riyadh: SAAB Bank Research Notes, 2009.
- ³⁸ Peter March, "China noses ahead as top goods producer. <u>Financial Times</u>, 14 March 2011.
- John K. Douglas et al, "Rising in the Gulf: How China's Energy Demands Are Transforming the Middle East."
- ¹⁰ Steinhilber Jochen, <u>China: A New Actor in the Middle East and North Africa Region?</u> Occasional Paper No. 24, Berlin: Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung, 2006.
- ¹¹ Javier Blass, "Saudi Arabia is OPEC's real winner," <u>Financial Times</u>, 16 August 2011.
- 42 Ibid
- 43 "World Economic Outlook 2011."
- "Liangxiang Jin, "China's Middle East Policy is not determined by oil," <u>China.org</u>, 2010, 19 April 2010, http://www.china.org.cn/opinion/2010-04/19/content_19853288.htm (accessed 21 April 2010).
- ⁴⁵ Javier Blass, "Opec trade fails to cushion US and Japan," Financial Times, 16 April 2012.
- 46 Ibid.
- "Wen Jiabao Delivers Speech on Respecting Diversity of Civilizations and China-Arab Relations at the Headquarters of the Arab League," <u>China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs</u>, 7 September 2009, http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/zxxx/t626652.htm (accessed 12 February, 2012).
- "The World Factbook-China," <u>CIA World Factbook</u>, 2012, https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/ch.html (accessed 2 June, 2012).
- ⁴⁹ Harsh V. Pant, "China in the Middle East: A delicate balancing act," London: Labour Friends of Israel, July 2008.
- 50 Ibid.
- ⁵¹ Cited on Zhu, Zhiqun, "China's New Diplomacy in the Middle East and Its Implication for the United States," Paper prepared for the Fourth Dialogue on U.S.-China Relations in a Global Context, 12 May 2009, May 12, http://www.gwu.edu/~sigur/assets/docs/us_china_dialogue_051209/4_Li_Guofu.pdf, (accessed 13 June 2012).
- ²² Guofu Li, "China in the Middle East," <u>Paper prepared for the Fourth Dialogue on U.S.-China Relations in a Global Context, Washington DC</u>, 12 May 2009, http://www.gwu.edu/~sigur/research/uschina.cfm (accessed on 17 April 2012).
- ⁵³ Communiqué Concerning the Establishment of Diplomatic Relations between the People's Republic of China and the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia, (July 21, 1990), available on: [http://www.mfa.gov.cn/eng/wjb/zzjg/tyfls/tyfl/2631/t15494.htm].
- ⁵¹ Babak Dehghanpisheh, "China Races to Secure Middle East Oil Deals." Newsweek, 13 May 2010 and "World Economic Outlook 2011."
- ⁵⁵ Antoaneta Becker, "As Sanctions Rise, China steps Deeper into Iran," <u>Inter Press Service</u>, 2 August 2010, http://www.ipsterraviva.net/UN/currentNew.aspx?new=7984 (accessed 13 May 2012).
- Muhamad S. Olimat, "The Political Economy of the Sino-Middle Eastern Relations," <u>Journal of Chinese Political Science</u>, 15:3, 307-335, 2010.
- Dilip Hiro, "China Courts the Middle East," <u>Yale Global</u>, 30 January 2012, http://yaleglobal.yale.edu/content/china-courts-middle-east (accessed 30 March 2012).
- ³⁸ Patrick Conge and Gwenn Okruhlik, "The Power of Narrative: Saudi Arabia, the United States and the Search for Security," <u>British Journal of Middle Eastern Studies</u>, 36:3, 359-374, 2009.
- ³⁰ Tim Niblock, <u>Saudi Arabia: Power, legitimacy and survival</u>. London: Routledge, 2006, p. 167.
- "Blix briefs EU on Iraq," <u>Middle East Online</u>, 16 January 2003, <u>http://www.middle-east-online.com/english/?id=4009</u> (accessed 22 January 2012).
- ⁶¹ Harsh V. Pant, "Saudi Arabia Woos China and India," <u>Middle East Quarterly</u> 4: 45-52, 2006.
- ⁶² Flynt Leverett and Jeffrey Bader, "Managing China-US Energy Competition in the Middle East," <u>The Washington Quarterly</u>, 29:1, 187-201, 2005.
- Andrew England, "Chinese trade flows along new Silk Road," <u>Financial Times</u>, 14 December 2009, http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/c9a93230-e8d4-11de-a756-00144feab49a.html#axzz1sfyJr7Ct.], (accessed 14 April 2012).
- ⁶¹ John K. Douglas et al, "Rising in the Gulf: How China's Energy Demands Are Transforming the Middle East,"



65 Guofu Li, "China in the Middle East."

- ⁶⁶ Yael Yehoshua, "Saudi Arabia Cautiously Navigating Conflict with Iran amid Arab Spring Storm," <u>The Middle East Media Research Institute</u>, 2011 http://www.memri.org/report/en/0/0/0/0/0/0/5946.htm (accessed 15 January 2019).
- ⁶⁷ Yoel Guzansky, "Saudi Activism in a Changing Middle East," Strategic Assessment, 14:3, 2011.
- ⁶⁸ Bahgat Gawdat, "A Nuclear Arms Race in the Middle East: Myth or Reality?" Mediterranean Quarterly, 22:11, 27-40, 2011.
- F. Gregory Gause III, "Saudi Arabia in the New Middle East," <u>The Council on Foreign Relations</u>, December 2011, http://www.cfr.org/saudi-arabia/saudi-arabia-new-middle-east/p26663?co=C009603 (accessed 20 February 2012).
- ⁷⁰ Ibid.
- ⁷¹ Jeffrey Fleishman, "Mideast upheaval knocks Saudi Arabia off balance," <u>Los Angeles Times</u>, 29 March 2012, http://articles.latimes.com/2012/mar/29/world/la-fg-saudi-worries-20120330 (accessed 30 March 2012).
- ⁷² Guzansky, "Saudi Activism in a Changing Middle East," p. 66.
- ⁷³ "Annual Forecast 2012," <u>Stratfor</u>, 2012, http://www.stratfor.com/forecast/annual-forecast-2012 (accessed 15 January 2012).
- Angus McDowall, "Key political risks to watch in Saudi Arabia," <u>Reuters</u>, 27 March 2012, http://af.reuters.com/article/energyOilNews/idAFL6E8EMA0V20120327?sp=true (accessed 31 March 2012).
- ⁷⁵ Aaron Mattis, "Oil Sheik-Down: Saudi Arabia's Struggle to Contain Iran," <u>Harvard International Review</u>, Spring 2010.
- ⁷⁶ Chris Zambelis and Brandon Gentry, "China through Arab Eyes: American Influence in the Middle East," <u>Parameters</u> 38, 2008, http://www.carlisle.army.mil/usawc/Parameters/Articles/08spring/zambelis.pdf (accessed 11 January 2012).
- ⁷⁷ Christopher Clary and Mara E. Karlin, "Saudi Arabia's Reform Gamble," Survival, 53:5, 2011, p. 16.
- ⁷⁸ James Gavin, "Creating a lasting reformist legacy in Saudi Arabia," MEED, 56:6, 10 February 2012, pp.30-31.
- ⁷⁹ John K. Douglas et al, "Rising in the Gulf: How China's Energy Demands Are Transforming the Middle East."
- ⁸⁰ Chemi Shalev, "Dennis Ross: Saudi king vowed to obtain nuclear bomb after Iran," <u>Haaretz</u>, 30 May 2012, http://www.haaretz.com/news/diplomacy-defense/dennis-ross-saudi-king-vowed-to-obtain-nuclear-bomb-after-iran-1.433294 (accessed 31 May 2012).
- ⁸¹ Ibid.
- ⁸² British Petroleum, <u>BP Energy Outlook 2030</u>. London: BP, 2012.
- 83 World Energy Outlook 2011", p. 80.
- 84 "BP Energy Outlook 2030".
- 85 Ibid.
- ⁸⁶ "World Energy Outlook 2011", p. 92.
- 87 Ibid
- 88 Blair David, "Oil supplies: Politics in the way of ambitions in Asia," Financial Times, 29 September 2011.
- ⁸⁹ Jad Mouawad, "China's Rapid Growth Shifts the Geopolitics of Oil," <u>New York Times</u>, 19 March 2010, http://www.nytimes.com/2010/03/20/business/energy-environment/20saudi.html (accessed 2 January 2012).
- ⁹⁰ Jon Alterman and John Garver, <u>The vital triangle: China, the United States, and the Middle East,</u> Washington DC: Centre for Strategic and International Studies, 2008, p. 58.
- ⁹¹ Philip Andrews-Speed et al. <u>The New Energy Silk Road: the Growing Asia-Middle East Energy Nexus.</u> Washington DC: The National Bureau of Asian Research, 2009, p. 8.
- "Saudi Petrochemical Sector Review," <u>Saudi National Commercial Bank,</u> September 2011 www.menafn.com/updates/research_center/saudi.../ncb180911.pdf (accessed 22 January 2012).
- James Drummond, "Gulf States urged to make petrochemical goods," <u>Financial Times</u>, 19 December 2011, http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/f62ec8aa-2a37-11e1-b7f2-00144feabdc0.html#axzz1h686TEiI (accessed 20 December 20, 2011).
- "Saudi Investment Authority Outline Ambitious Plans," <u>Wikileaks</u>, 21 January 2010, http://wikileaks.org/cable/2010/01/10RIYADH97.html (accessed 18 May 2012).
- ⁹⁵ John Sfakianakis, <u>Saudi-China Trade Relations</u>. Riyadh: SAAB Bank Research Notes, 2009.
- "Saudi Petrochemical Sector," <u>Aljazira Capital</u>, July 2011, www.aljaziracapital.com.sa/jaziracapital/report_file/ess/SEC-8.pdf (accessed 23 January 2012).
- "Saudi Arabia's 2011 exports hit USD 47b," <u>Arab News</u>, 19 May 2012, http://www.menafn.com/menafn/1093514667/Saudi-Arabias-2011-exports-hit-USD-47b], (accessed 20 May 2012).
- ⁹⁹ Yamada Makio, "Gulf-Asia Relations as 'Post-Rentier' Diversification? The Case of the Petrochemical Industry in Saudi Arabia," Journal of Arabian Studies, 1:1, 2011, p. 101.
- ¹⁰⁰ Ian Bremmer, "Washington's stark choice: Democracy or Riyadh," <u>Financial Times</u>, 18 March 2011.



101 Guzansky, "Saudi Arabia Nuclear Hedging."

¹⁰³ Guzansky, "Saudi Arabia Nuclear Hedging."

- ¹⁰⁶ Geoffrey F. Gresh, "Traversing the Persian Gauntlet: U.S. Naval Projection and the Strait of Hormuz," The Fletcher Forum of World Affairs, 34:1, 2010, pp. 41-56.

 UN comtrade, http://comtrade.un.org/db/ (accessed 6 June 2012).
- ¹⁰⁸ ARAMCO, <u>Saudi Aramco Annual Review 2010</u>. Riyadh: ARAMCO, 2011, p. 19.
- Philip Andrews-Speed et al. The New Energy Silk Road: the Growing Asia-Middle East Energy Nexus. Washington DC: The National Bureau of Asian Research, 2009, pp. 13-28. 110 Ibid.



Guzansky, "Saudi Activism in a Changing Middle East," p. 67.

¹⁰⁴ International Monetary Fund, "Direction of Trade Statistics," May 2012, ESDS International, University of Manchester. DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.5257/imf/dots/2012-05 (accessed 2 June 2012).

The 'al-Sabah Programme'

The 'al-Sabah Programme' has been established to enable cutting-edge interdisciplinary research which aims to improve understanding of the security of sovereign nations, in particular the smaller and more vulnerable states in the Middle East and beyond. It aims to identify those factors which can lead to insecurity within a country or region, to anticipate when aggression between or within states may occur, and to identify and learn how external powers and bodies such as the United Nations Security Council should respond appropriately. Research into such matters within the Programme at the University will yield immense benefit to state actors and non-state organisations alike on the world stage. The Programme aims to have an important, dynamic and lasting effect on decision making with respect to governance and the security of nations worldwide.

The Programme is led by the <u>Sheikh Nasser al-Mohammad al-Sabah Chair</u> who drives the <u>research</u> agenda of the Programme. The Programme also provides dedicated support for <u>postgraduate and doctoral students</u> in the area of international and regional security; organises <u>international conferences and symposia</u>; and aims, through its <u>publication series</u>, to disseminate the best new and innovative research and analysis on regional politics and related security matters.

HH Sheikh Nasser al-Mohammad al -Sabah Publication Series

Number 1: November 2011

Egypt After Mubarak: the Challenges Ahead, Robert Bowker

URL: http://www.dur.ac.uk/alsabah/publications/insights/no1bowker/

Number 2: June 2012

China-Saudi Arabia Relations: Economic Partnership or Strategic Alliance?, Naser al-Tamimi

URL: https://www.dur.ac.uk/alsabah/publications/insights/no2tamimi/



HH Sheikh Nasser al-Mohammad Al-Sabah

The al-Sabah Programme https://www.dur.ac.uk/alsabah/

Contact information:

Lorraine Holmes
lorraine.holmes@durham.ac.uk
The Al-Qasimi Building
Elvet Hill Road
Durham
DH1 3TU



